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AGENDA 
Roll Call 

Approve Minutes for the Meeting of May 20, 2015 

SCHEDULED ITEMS 

I. Action Items: 

A. No Action Items 

II. Discussion Items: 

A. Update on Drought Activities (See Attached) – Brandon Nakagawa 

B. Update on State Budget Trailer Bills (See Attached) – Brandon Nakagawa 

C. Update on Smith Canal Gate Project Draft Environmental Impact Report – Fritz Buchman 

III. Communications (See Attached): 

A. July 9, Announcement of Public Review Period for BDCP Recirculated Draft EIR/EIS. 

B. July 9, 2015, Delta Counties Coalition Press Release on Governor’s Latest Tunnel Proposal. 

C. June 4, 2015, Joint Press Release Contra Costa and San Joaquin Counties, Funding to Combat 
Invasive Aquatic Weeds. 

Public Comment (Non-Agenda Items) 

Adjournment   

Next Regular Meeting:  August 12, 2015, 1:00 p.m. 
    Public Health Conference Room 
 

Commission may make recommendations to the Board of Supervisors on any listed item. 
If you need disability-related modification or accommodation in order to participate in this meeting, please contact the Water Resource Staff at (209) 468-3089 at least 48 hours 

prior to the start of the meeting.Any materials related to items on this agenda distributed to the Commissioners less than 72 hours before the public meeting are available for public 
inspection at Public Works Dept. Offices located at the following address: 1810 East Hazelton Ave., Stockton, CA 95205.  These materials are also available at 

http://www.sjwater.org.  Upon request these materials may be made available in an alternative format to persons with disabilities. 



 REPORT FOR THE MEETING OF 
THE ADVISORY WATER COMMISSION OF THE SAN JOAQUIN COUNTY  

FLOOD CONTROL AND WATER CONSERVATION DISTRICT 
May 20, 2015 

 
The regular meeting of the Advisory Water Commission of the San Joaquin County Flood 
Control and Water Conservation District was held on Wednesday, May 20, 2015, beginning at 
1:00 p.m., at Public Health Services, 1601 E. Hazelton Avenue, Stockton, California. 
 
Roll Call 

Present were Commissioners Roberts, Neudeck, Holbrook, Price, Hartmann, Winn, Uecker, 
Flinn, Holman, Sandelin, Secretary Nakagawa, and Chairman McGurk. Others present are 
listed on the attendance sheet. The Commission had a quorum. 
  
Approval of Minutes for the Meeting of April 15, 2015.  

Motion and second to approve the minutes of March 18, 2015 as amended to add 
Commissioner Kuil to those present during roll call (Neudeck/Holbrook). Unanimously approved.  

SCHEDULED ITEMS 

Fritz Buchman, Deputy Director/Development SJC Public Works Department, led the agenda. 

I.  Action Items: 

A.  No Action Items 

Commission  

II.  Discussion Items: 

A.  Update on Water investigation Zone No. 2 Fee Renewal Process – Brandon Nakagawa 
 
Mr. Brandon Nakagawa, San Joaquin County Water Resources Manager, announced that the 
San Joaquin County Board of Supervisors approved the Water Investigation Zone No. 2 
Proposed Fee on May 19, 2015 by unanimous vote. To adhere to Proposition 218 
requirements, the renewal efforts were conducted in accordance with the protest process 
guidelines.  Over 200,000 protest forms were mailed to parcel owners throughout San Joaquin 
County.  Of the forms mailed, 17% were returned.  Over 5,000 of the returned protest forms 
were actually undeliverable, but were counted towards the protest vote.  The total fee per 
parcel will appear on the 2015 property taxes. 

Following the Zone No. 2 discussion, Commissioner Hartmann shared an update on the 
farmers’ collaborative efforts to voluntarily fallow land as a water conservation measure. 

The program entails offering riparian water right holders the option to either fallow 25% of their 
land that was intended to be planted or have already been planted, or conserve 25% of their 
water through reduced diversions and using 2013 as the base year.  A third option is to have a 
combination of the other 2 options with the use of other forms of water efficiency.  If farmers 



decided to participate in the program, the SWRCB will not enforce curtailments. The deadline 
to apply for the program was June 1st.   

In speaking with farmers, Mr. Hartmann found massive distrust with the State and, thus, the 
farmers do not believe that the SWRCB has the power to exempt them from water 
curtailments.  Legal action is very likely to be taken by local attorneys on this issue. 

Curtailments have already occurred with junior water rights and were planned for pre-1914 
water right holders.  The first round of curtailments was likely to happen during the week of 
May 25th and a second curtailment was to occur shortly after.  Once pre-1914 curtailments are 
in place, SWRCB and DWR will continue to measure flow in various waterways which will 
eventually lead to riparian curtailments, depending on the State’s findings.  Mr. Hartmann also 
referred to a chart developed by the State that estimated that there will not be water available 
for riparian rights as of mid-June or early-July. 

The fallowing program came about when Mr. Hartmann was approached by an SWRCB Board 
member, who requested to be anonymous, but hoped to change the dialogue among 
stakeholders in the Delta.  After agreeing to take part in this effort, Mr. Hartmann was 
introduced to Dan Nelson of the San Luis Delta-Mendota Joint Powers Authority.  Together, 
they developed an initial demonstration fallowing program which was later rejected by State 
water contractors, Metropolitan Water District and Kern County and ultimately did not receive 
the approval of the Department of Water Resources.  Subsequently, a new voluntary fallowing 
program was developed through collaborative efforts between Mr. Hartmann, attorney Jennifer 
Spaletta, SWRCB, and Mr. Michael George (Water Master).  This new program brought 
together Delta farmers and farmers south of the Delta at McDonald Island for a tour of the 
Delta.  The tour made a positive impact by changing farmers’ perceptions about each other and 
initiated a building of trust.  Farmers located south of the Delta previously believed that Delta 
farmers were hoarding water but were shown that Delta farmers actually pump more water 
back into the Delta than what they divert.  They were also shown water saving measures 
utilized by Delta farmers. 

Although the concept of the program has received approval by the Executive Director of the 
SWRCB, there is much risk and uncertainty surrounding the program.  One of the criticisms of 
the program is that the State requires access to properties in order to verify amounts of water 
conserved and to perform experiments to find out how much water is saved by fallowing.      
Mr. Hartmann indicated that they are working to prevent the access to the properties.  He also 
argued that water loss has, more or less, been proven if Delta water is curtailed.  At this time, 
farmers cannot afford to run their pumps to empty seepage out of the islands, therefore, the 
islands fill with water, vegetate and lose more water through evaporation.   

Commissioner Chris Neudeck commented that a baseline data to measure water savings 
against does not exist and questioned the likelihood of success for the program.  Mr. Hartmann 
suggested that he pose his question to the Water Master who will be attending the meeting at 
Roberts Union Farm Center on May 21, 2015 to answer questions.   
 



B. Update on Smith Canal Gate Project – Roger Churchwell 

Mr. Churchwell, Deputy Executive Director of SJAFCA, was not in attendance to present.  This 
item was discussed in his absence. 
 
A comment was made that the Department of Water Resources (DWR) awarded SJAFCA 
funding to cover 50% of the cost share for the Smith Canal Gate Project.  It is a goal of the 
project, upon completion, to remove certain areas from the 100 year floodplain by 2018: 
Country Club, Weber Tract, and east of Pershing Avenue. 
 
The other 50% project cost share will be funded through annual property assessments over a 
30-year period and the project will relieve homeowners from paying flood insurance if they 
have a federally-backed home loan.  Flood insurance has recently increased to 18% and may 
have some homeowners paying in excess of $15,000 per year. 
 
Mr. Fritz Buchman, County Public Works Deputy Director, commented that recent changes with 
the National Flood Insurance Program may help homeowners.  Grandfathering provisions for 
areas that were mapped into a floodplain will remain intact, which allows homeowners to be 
charged at cheaper rates rather than at the full-risk rate.  Another change was the removal of 
home sales as a trigger to increase flood insurance to the full risk rate.  
 
Commissioner Neudeck added that the Cities of Lathrop and Manteca were awarded a portion 
of the DWR funding received by SJAFCA for design work on levees subject to 200-year flood 
protection. 

 

C.  Update on State Urban Flood Risk Reduction Grant – Roger Churchwell 

Mr. Roger Churchwell was not present to lead the discussion and the Commission did not 
discuss this item in his absence. 

 

D.  Discussion on 2015 Drought Emergency (See Attached) – Mike Cockrell 

Mr. Mike Cockrell, County Office of Emergency Services, led the discussion.  He stated that 
New Melones and Don Pedro would normally have run off at this time of the year but have 
accelerated to a down slope.  In addition, Central Sierra snow packs are 2% of normal.   
 
The capacity of the New Melones Dam is at 31% and the Don Pedro dam is at 55%.  Areas 
north of San Joaquin County, including Trinity, Shasta, Oroville and Folsom dams are in much 
better condition. 
 
Availability of natural flows in June will dip into riparian rights.  Water curtailments have already 
begun up north including curtailments in April on the San Joaquin River and on May 1st with all 
post-1914 water right holders.  The curtailments are used to bring more flows to the Delta in 
order to meet water quality needs.  Currently, the water quality of the San Joaquin River is of 
concern.  Mr. Cockrell also indicated that no one is exempt from curtailments and there are 



waivers available should health and safety issues need to be addressed.  Violations of 
curtailments carry a penalty of $1,000 per day and $2,500 per acre-foot.   
 
Mr. Cockrell also mentioned the installation of the Delta Barriers that began on May 5th and 
should be completed by June 15th.  The barriers are intended to be removed in November 
2015, but some of the footings will remain in place to preserve infrastructure that may be 
needed for barriers next year.  The addition of these barriers necessitated outreach to boaters 
advising them on alternate navigation routes. 
 
Mr. Cockrell also described some of the conservation rules that went into effect.  He noted an 
exemption for water suppliers that provide water for commercial agriculture.  The portion of 
water supplied to agriculture may be excluded from the 25% conservation requirement.  Water 
suppliers are also tasked to handle conservation rules with their commercial, industrial, and 
institutional consumers. 
 
In terms of achieving conservation rules, the Cities of Lodi and Ripon rank the highest with the 
amount of water that needs to be conserved.  On the other hand, CalWater and City of Lathrop 
have much less water to target for conservation.  The City of Tracy will consider on June 2nd 
whether to elevate the drought status to Stage 4. 
 
In other upcoming events and news, the Association of California Water Agencies (ACWA) and 
the Governor’s Office are planning to release a series of three webinars on the following topics: 
1) urban water conservation; 2) emergency, regulation, enforcement, and water rate structure, 
and 3) regulation for small systems. 
 
On June 19th, the State Water Resources Control Board will meet with the eight Counties of the 
valley to discuss conservation efforts and to provide a tour of the more drastic areas due to 
drought.  The meeting may have the attendance of elected officials but they are unknown at 
this time. 
 
Another State activity includes the development of hotlines for drought conservation and 
curtailments and an online form which all may be used to report water wasters.  When the 
State receives a water waste report, the State will then research and contact the agency to be 
notified. 
 
 

E. Update on California Eco Restore and California Water Fix (See Attached) –  
Brandon Nakagawa 

 
Mr. Brandon Nakagawa stated that the BDCP is dead; however, elements of the BDCP were 
rebirthed in new documents known as California Eco Restore and California Water Fix.  Mr. 
Nakagawa explained that the BDCP was a habitat conservation plan that was designed restore 
habitat for a total area of 140,000 acres in exchange for permits to operate large export 
projects and to build twin tunnels.  The tunnels would take fresh water from the Sacramento 
River, go around the Delta, and end up at the Delta export pumps in Tracy.  The County has 



argued that the BDCP will not work; it will not recover species but harm them; and it is a water 
grab.  The EPA at the federal level and the Department of Fish and Game agreed with the 
County and put an end to the BDCP. 
 
With the development of the California Eco Restore and California Water Fix, the State is still in 
pursuit of the twin tunnels.  In addition, there is money for restoration efforts with the passage 
of Prop 1.  Under the California Eco Restore, there is the recommendation for 30,000 acres of 
habitat restoration.  Most of the restoration is not directed at San Joaquin but rather Staten 
Island in the Delta. Staten Island was first purchased by CalFed but later turned over for 
conservatorship under the State Conservancy.  The Island is currently used for agriculture but 
is held open for other uses.  Over the years, Staten Island may have been used for temporary 
storage for flood water.  It is also possible that the Island may be converted completely to 
habitat. 
 
Mr. Nakagawa also shared details regarding the Governor’s State Budget revision.  In one 
revision, he noted $25 million set aside for eco-restoration under the Cap and Trade account.  
In a later revision, Mr. Nakagawa also found that Cap and Trade was increased by another $40 
million.  It appears that the total of $65 million plus Prop 1 funding will be used for eco-
restoration. 
 
Commissioner Hartmann questioned whether there is proof that eco-restoration produces 
results.  Mr. Nakagawa responded that he has not seen any.  He added that the County has 
had about the same amount of habitat for the past 20 to 30 years, yet species have declined. 
 
With regards to the California Water Fix, it appears to be guidelines for constructing the twin 
tunnels and would be funded by the taxpayers.  The tunnels, each 48ft in diameter, are 
intended to move 9,000 cfs of water.  There was also some talk that the EIR/EIS will be 
reconfigured and released as of June.   
 

III.  Communications (See Attached): 

A. May 14, 2015, Recordnet.com, “State Chips in $22 Million for Smith Canal Gate”. 

B. May 7, 2015, Delta Counties Coalition Press Release. 

C. May 6, 2015, Capital Public Radio, “Brown Defends Tunnel Project, Agricultural Industry”. 

 

Adjourn:   2:34 PM 

Next Regular Meeting:  June 17, 2015, 1:00 p.m. 
     Public Health Conference Room 
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